	MINUTES OF A MEETING OF

CHADDESLEY CORBETT PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Monday 5 January 2009
at Chaddesley Corbett Village Hall

at 7.25 p.m.
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Present: Chairman, Cllr J Swift, Cllrs  S Williams, M Bird, Mrs J Fox,  D Thomas, G Vernon
Mrs P Pardoe, L Stockford, K Bartlett, R Pugh, M Walford, Clerk Mrs Y Scriven.     
PC Sarah Brooks advised that rural areas within Kidderminster had been combined into one Kidderminster Rural beat managed by a separate Local Policing Team, consisting of PC Sally Sliwinska and CSO Kate Easthope.   Both work from Kidderminster Police Station and are available by e-mail or telephone 0300 333 3000.   
1.
 APOLOGIES:    None
2.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST: Cllr Mrs P Pardoe, K Bartlett:  Item 6.4 (report only) – Personal Interest.
The meeting was adjourned for Public Question Time but as no matters were raised the meeting was re-opened.

3
MINUTES OF A MEETING held on 1 December 2008 were approved and signed by the Chairman.   The Minutes of the Planning Meeting held on 1 December 2008 were formally accepted.
4.
CHOICE BASED LETTINGS

Tim Powell of Wyre Forest Community Housing gave an outline of the new service which had been operating since September 2008.   A grant had been obtained to set up the scheme which had been adopted by all the Worcestershire Districts (except Bromsgrove who had their own scheme) and Stratford.  Available properties were advertised weekly and currently they were averaging 480 bids per week.  Properties are allocated on a points (need) system, but greater choice was available to tenants.  Advertising was mainly by e-mail or at local offices, but it was agreed that Parish Councils should receive a copy of the weekly bulletin for display on notice boards, web site, etc.   Empty properties were usually re-let within 4 weeks.

5.
ENVIRONMENTAL GROUP – NEW SCHOOL PROJECT


Representatives of the Environmental Group gave a presentation on environmental considerations they would like to suggest to the Education Foundation when developing the new school.  It was felt that this project gave a unique opportunity to incorporate the latest technologies to deliver a 21st century showcase of best practice and at the same time dramatically reduce running costs.    The Parish Council voted nem com to endorse the initiative and would do all they could to encourage the Trustees to consider these proposals.

6.
PROGRESS REPORTS

6.1
Bus Services:  Cllr D Thomas reported that the 09.16 service would be changed to 10.01 to meet local demand and an additional service from Kidderminster would operate at 09.40 to enable residents from Harvington to get into the Village and back again.   The location of bus stops would continue for the time being on a ‘hail and stop’ basis, and timetables would be placed in all bus shelters.   There was a possibility that a special circular bus service might be provided in April to run between Kidderminster, Harvington, Chaddesley Corbett Village, Cutnall Green, Droitwich.   Executives of the Passenger Transport Executive had asked if the Trustees of the Education Foundation had considered arrangements for bus services to the new school.
6.2
Closure of Kidderminster Driving Test Centre:  A response had been received to the Parish Council representations, but indicated that they would not change their decision to close the centre.

6.3
Neighbourhood Watch: The extension of the scheme to the whole Parish was being promoted in the January newsletter and a letter from the Co-Ordinator would be included, with an order form for SmartWater.   Signs would be placed during the next few weeks and the Lengthsman would ensure they were maintained.
6.4
Drainage Issues:   Fox Lane:  Severn Trent had done some work which was an improvement but the removal of silt would also help.   The Dam at Hockley Brook had been substantially removed and this had made a difference, dropping the level of water under the bridge and increasing the rate of flow.    Water on the A448:  The Watercourse Officer felt this was due to saturated fields, and the clerk was asked to write to the officer at the District Council indicating that this was disputed.   DEFRA:  There was a possibility of imposing financial sanctions on land owners where they neglected land drainage issues.
7.
CONSULTATION DOCUMENTS/MEETINGS

7.1, 7.2
Deferred to next meeting.
7.3
Training on Breaches of the Code -  Monday 26 January 6.00 Stourport.  Cllrs M Bird and Clerk would attend.

7.4
West Midlands Regional Spatial Strategy Phase Two Revision – Tuesday 27 January 2009 11.00 Molineux Stadium.  Cllrs M Bird and Clerk would attend.

7.5
Wyre Forest District Local Development Framework: Advance Notice of Upcoming Consultation – Chaddesley Corbett Village Hall, Wednesday 4 February.    Cllr J Swift unavailable but others would attend.
7.6
Bromsgrove District Draft Core Strategy Consultation:  Cllr M Bird to report to next meeting.

7.7
Worcestershire Local Area Agreement 2008-2011:  Noted.

7.8
West Mercia Police Service 2009 and Beyond.  Consultation evening Tuesday 13 January 2009 7.00-9.00 Hindlip Hall, Worcester.  Cllrs Mrs J Fox and M Bird would attend.

7.9
Community Orchard:  Cheese and Cider Evening Wednesday 21 January 2009 at 7.30 p.m.    Planting Day Saturday 7 February 2009 from 10.00 a.m.   Cllr S Williams suggested that pollen from the trees might cause a health problem for asthmatics, for example, and asked if a Risk Assessment could be carried out.  Advice and guidance was being obtained from Worcestershire County Council.
7.10
Consultation on Publicity-Code of Practice:  Cllr J Swift would report to next meeting.

8.
AFFORDABLE HOUSING

Following discussions with Community First’s Rural Housing Enabler, he confirmed that a genuine need had been identified for a number of properties for shared ownership and rent.  It was felt that residents with a local connection who were unable to qualify on points for properties could benefit if affordable properties for shared ownership or rent were available.   Such properties would never be sold and would be available in perpetuity only to local people or those with local connections.   On this basis the Parish Council unanimously agreed to consider the provision of a small number of properties situated in in-fill sites or developments of 3 or 4 properties around the Parish for rent or shared ownership, primarily for single people and over 60s.   A single site might also be considered.
9.
PARISH COUNCIL PRECEPT

It was unanimously agreed there would be no increase in the Precept for 2009-10, which would be st at the same level as the last two years, i.e.  £21,783.   
10.
REVIEW OF WEB SITE

Proposals for updating the web-site had been received and were considered reasonable.  However, it was agreed to give further consideration to our requirements before proceeding.   Cllrs J Swift, L Stockford and D Thomas would form a working group.

11.
 JANUARY NEWSLETTER

A draft had been circulated and was agreed.  This would be posted to residents later this week.

12.
EMERGENCY PLAN

A draft had been prepared and copies issued to those on the Response Team.   A meeting would now be arranged to set up a procedure for its implementation in the event of an Emergency and a copy would be sent to the District Council.  

13.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

13.1
Attended District Council’s Carol Service on 7 December.

13.2
Attended District Scrutiny Committee on Flood with Cllr G Vernon on 9 December.  Implementation of the recommendations would depend on available resources.  However, Cllr Swift suggested that Parish Councils have the advantage of local knowledge and good access to local people who are in a position to act quickly, if modest resources were made available.

13.3
Attended as a member of the meeting of the Ethics and Standards Committee on 8 December regarding Code 
of Conduct investigations.


13.4
Consultations on proposed White Paper on Dispensing Doctors which states that Dispensing Doctors were being paid twice that paid to pharmacy contractors.   The Parish Council should support the excellent service provided by Doctors Surgeries in rural areas.  It was agreed to send a letter of support to the surgery and the Pharmaceutical Journal.
14.
REPORTS FROM COUNCILLORS REPRESENTING OUTSIDE BODIES: -Nothing to report.

14.1
Chaddesley Corbett School:  Latest position as reported in the January newsletter.

14.2
Charitable Trusts – Margaret Delabere: - New tenant had been found who met the criteria.

14.3
Wyre Forest Police Community Engagement Group - Cllr Mrs J Fox gave a written report following a presentation by Chief Inspector Jim Baker on ‘Safety Partnership Tasking’.   The vision is to make Wyre Forest a safe place to live, visit or conduct business.   Kidderminster Police Station is to have improved facilities for access by all, and a new Police Station would be built in Bromsgrove when problems about the site had been resolved.  Issues relating to Chaddesley Corbett parish were discussed including speeding on Harvington Hall Lane, defacing of chevrons and removal of drain grids, indicating that criminal damage and theft should be reported to the police.
14.4
Wyre Forest CALC:  Cllr M Walford reported on the December meeting.  Funding for Worcestershire CALC was an ongoing problem, and the Power of Well Being would be introduced shortly.   
15.
ALLOTMENTS – All plots had been let.   A revised Notice of Rent Review had been received offering a new rent from September of £475.   This was still considered to be too high and the Clerk was instructed to respond by asking for more frequent reviews – every 3 years – with smaller increases.
16.
BURIAL GROUND:  A new plot had been ordered for a resident who last resided in the Parish 60 years ago.  This was agreed at the appropriate premium fee.
17.
LENGTHSMAN SCHEME:


Cllr G Vernon reported on his monthly meeting with the Lengthsman.   28 hours had been recorded, with a further 65½ hours available in the budget to end March, which should be sufficient.   The full allocation of funding from Worcestershire County Council had been received.  Thanks to the efforts of interested parties the dam below the bridge over Hockley Brook had been substantially removed and should substantially reduce flooding in the future.  Some work has been done by Severn Trent in Fox Lane, and the Lengthsman and our contractor had carried out two minor ditch clearing operations in Tandy’s Lane and Drayton Road which would enable flood water to drain from the carriageway more quickly.   

Heavy rain on 12 December led to several minor flooding incidents.  More serious flooding occurred again at Tandy’s Lane and on the A448 Fox Lane junction, where at least four cars were stranded as were two more cars in  Fox Lane.  The A448 should be our main concern during the New Year.   An urgent meeting with Highways had been requested.

18.
FINANCIAL REPORT

A schedule of payments and receipts had been circulated and was approved.  


Payments 
	
	
	Amount
	VAT
	Total

	W Waldron
	Lengthsman Scheme 
	308.00
	
	308.00

	W Waldron
	Attendance at Training Session Malvern
	75.00
	
	75.00

	Chaddesley Corbett V Hall
	Room Hire
	53.00
	
	53.00

	Y L Scriven
	Quarterly Net Salary
	1104.36
	
	1104.36

	Inland Revenue
	PAYE/NIC
	278.04
	
	278.04

	Wyre Forest Community Housing
	Rural Grass Cutting Contract
	1133.00
	198.28
	1133.00

	M C Walker
	Repairs to Harvington Notice Board
	65.00
	
	65.00

	STWA
	Allotment Water
	7.65
	
	7.65

	
	
	3024.05
	198.28
	3222.33

	Receipts
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Worcs CC
	Lengthsman Scheme
	573.00
	
	573.00


19.
ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING: Next meeting Monday 2 February 2009.
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